

То:	Legal Services Board				
Date of Meeting:	28 March 2011	Item:	Paper (11) 21		

Title:	LSB Business Plan and budget 2011/12			
Workstream(s):	All			
Presented by: Julie Myers, Corporate Director julie.myers@legalservicesboard.org.uk / 020 7271 0				
Authors:	Julie Myers, Corporate Director Edwin Josephs, Director of Finance and Services			
Status:	Protect			

Summary:

The Board will find attached:

Paper (11) 21 a – which provides an overview of responses to the consultation on the draft Business Plan for 2011/12 ('**the Plan**') and proposes amendments to the Plan as a result.

Paper (11) 21 b — which provides the final budget proposed for 2011/12 to deliver the Plan. The total budget proposed is £4,931k. This figure is level in cash terms to the current budget for 2010/11 and represents some £80k reduction on the budget we forecast for 2011/12 in our 2010/11 Business Plan.

Risks and mitigations			
Financial:	Without formal budget approval from Ministry of Justice (MoJ), we are not in a position to finalise the Plan. MoJ have verbally confirmed that we should work on the basis of having delegated authority for £4,931k for 2011/12 and that formal indicative budget delegation letters should be sent by the end of March 2011.		
FoIA:	Section 22 – except where indicated.		
Legal:	N/A.		
Reputational:	We undertook a public consultation on the draft Plan and received seven responses. Law Society, Bar Council, and BSB have made a points relating to the nature of our regulatory role, which we recommend we address in the final Plan.		
Resource:	As in previous years, our ability to deliver the Plan depends upon full budget sign-off. Any reduction in budget, or new work emerging in year, will require current planned activity to stop or be reprioritised.		

Consultation	Yes	No	Who / why?
Board Members:		1	Timing
Consumer Panel:	1		The Plan was circulated to the Panel but no formal response was submitted

Others:	Audit and Risk Committee ('ARC') have endorsed the proposed budget for 2011/12 of £4,931k and have recommended that it be put to the Board subject to any major changes arising from the consultation on the Plan.
Oulers.	be put to the Board subject to any major changes arising from the consultation on the Plan.

Recommendation(s):

The Board is invited:

- 1) to note the responses to the draft Business Plan for 2011/12;
- 2) to discuss points made in responses;
- 3) to agree in principle the proposed changes to the Plan;
- 4) to agree the proposed budget of £4,931k subject to formal MoJ approval;
- 5) to delegate authority to approve the sign-off of the Plan to the Chairman and the Chief Executive in order to allow publication in early April.

LEGAL SERVICES BOARD

To: Legal Services Board

Date of Meeting: 28 March 2011 Item: Paper (11) 21 a

Business Plan 2011/12 – response to consultation Executive Summary

Recommendation(s)

The Board is invited:

- 1) to note the responses to the draft Business Plan for 2011/12;
- 2) to discuss points made in responses;
- 3) to agree in principle the proposed changes to the Plan;
- to delegate authority to approve the sign-off of the Plan to the Chairman and the Chief Executive in order to allow publication in early April.

Business Plan 2011/12 - response to consultation

- 1. This paper provides an overview of responses to the consultation on the LSB's draft Business Plan for 2011/12. The consultation opened on 8 December 2010 and closed on 8 March 2011 (a period of just over 12 weeks). In addition to the formal consultation, we held three workshops with stakeholders to discuss the draft Plan, our research priorities and the draft evaluation framework.
- We received seven written responses to the draft Plan five from Approved Regulators (AR), one from an individual solicitor and one from the Legal Services Commission. At the three workshops, 22 individuals and organisations were represented. See Annex A for a list of respondents and workshop attendees.
- 3. The small number of written responses is disappointing, particularly the lack of responses from consumer/public interest organisations. Anecdotally we are aware that it is the view of some of these organisations that they are broadly content with our approach and that, as such, they see little need, in constrained times, to make formal submissions to our work. This does however leave us with a skew of responses.
- 4. The responses varied from brief remarks on specific aspects of the draft Plan to analysis of the LSB's regulatory approach to detailed paragraph-by-paragraph critiques. Given the limited spread of respondents, the Executive does not consider that a simple "respondents were broadly supportive/against" analysis would be helpful. Instead, the Board's attention is drawn to both the key themes that can be drawn out from the range of responses:
 - The extent to which LSB is acting within its statutory remit as an oversight regulator;
 - Whether the LSB is delivering on its commitments to be proportionate, work in partnership and not duplicate work of ARs;

and to detailed comments made by individual respondents.

5. The Executive would welcome specific Board discussion on the following points:

a. The extent to which the Board should enter into public policy debates eg legal aid funding, civil litigation costs. This was an issue raised by the Bar Council – see para 39. Historically we have taken a traditional NDPB approach of keeping out of matters of public policy contention but there is an argument – in this case made by the Bar Council – to say that there is a role for a regulator to make clear the regulatory implications of public policy initiatives. In principle, there is little difficulty in assenting to this. In practice, it is often difficult to highlight regulatory implications alone without being drawn into wider quasi-political debate. Does the Board agree that we should maintain our current stance of not commenting – or is there scope for the Board to take a more proactive approach?



- c. The interpretation of Section 4 offered by the Bar Standards Board (BSB) see para 18. The nature of oversight regulation has cropped up at various points over the Board's existence, most notably in connection with the enforcement policy where ARs questioned whether it would ever be appropriate for the Board to 'substitute' its preferred approach for that of an AR if the ARs approach could legitimately be said to be 'reasonable'. The BSB have gone a step further by suggesting that the appropriate interpretation of 'assist' in Section 4 obligates the LSB to only undertake activity in relation to the maintenance and development of standards where asked for assistance by an AR or if the LSB identifies a need for action and the ARs agree. The Executive's view is that this is far from what Parliament envisaged in the creation of oversight regulation, not least because of the battery of intervention powers given to the Board. The Board's views on this interpretation would be welcomed.
- 6. A number of responses included comment and or points of view on the detail of work already underway or proposed. This analysis document does not address these points specifically but all have been shared across the organisation so that they can be considered and addressed within work programmes as appropriate.
- Three respondents did this year comment on the LSB's proposed budget. The Law Society, Bar Council and Bar Standards Board all suggested that the LSB should be considering how it should reduce its budget. These points are considered in more detail at 27 - 32.

Next steps

Pending approval by the Board, the Executive will make the following amendments to the draft Plan:

- a. Revision of the Chairman and Chief Executive's introduction to reflect a final rather than a draft Plan;
- Revision of Plan text to reflect the changes of emphasis and greater clarity identified by the consultation exercise;
- Editing of Plan to be more clearly focused on activity rather than rhetoric.
- d. Confirmation of areas to be investigated through thematic reviews.
- 9. We expect to be able to finalise the text in week beginning 28 March and to have a document ready for publication by 11 April. This also recognises that formal budget approval from MoJ should also ideally be received before publication. Key points arising from the consultation have been passed to MoJ in advance of this meeting and we will provide an oral update at the meeting if we have had any response.

Matters for the Board

- 10. The draft Plan will require some amendment to reflect substantive points made in response to consultation and to developments internally since the draft Plan was published for comment. These are outlined in the attached paper. The Board is therefore invited:
 - a. to note the responses to the draft Business Plan for 2011/12;
 - b. to discuss points made in responses;
 - c. to agree in principle the proposed changes to the Plan;
 - d. to delegate authority to approve the sign-off of the Plan to the Chairman and the Chief Executive in order to allow publication in early April.

Consultation on draft Plan for 2011/12 – analysis of responses and issues arising (a version of this commentary will be published alongside the final Business Plan as the response to consultation document)

11. On 8 December 2010, the Board published its draft Plan for 2011/12 for consultation. The document was news released and sent by email to all Approved Regulators (ARs), consumer and citizen groups, professional groups, other regulators, the judiciary, Ministers, Government departments and a variety of other interested parties (circa 900). As always, we wanted to hear the views of any and everyone with an interest in the work of the LSB and the effective functioning of the legal services market.

The responses

- 12. The consultation closed on 8 March 2011 by which time seven responses had been received. In addition to the written responses, we held three workshops with stakeholders which discussed the draft Plan, the proposed evaluation framework and the proposed research plan. Attendees at the workshops represented 22 organisations many more had been invited. **Annex A** lists the respondents and workshop attendees.
- 13. The Board may wish to note that we did not receive responses from all of the ARs. Whilst The Law Society, Bar Council, BSB, ILEX Professional Standards (IPS) and Costs Lawyer Standards Board (CLSB) responded, we did not hear from the others although IPReg and SRA each attended the workshops. All of the responses and summaries of the workshops will be published on our website, alongside this consultation summary and response document.

General themes from responses

- 14. The consultation document sought views and comments on all aspects of the draft Plan. As in previous years, respondents tended to focus on areas of most relevance to their own organisation. The responses varied from remarks on specific aspects of the draft Plan and the LSB's approach to a detailed paragraph-by-paragraph critique. Given the limited spread of respondents, and the selective nature of the responses, a generalised "respondents were broadly supportive/against" assessment cannot reasonably be drawn.
- 15. Two general themes emerged from the responses and the workshops:

The extent to which LSB is acting within its statutory remit as an oversight regulator.

- 16. This theme also emerged in 2010/11.
- 17. The Law Society, Bar Council, BSB and an individual solicitor all raised points around the nature of the LSB's role as a regulator with oversight responsibilities. An individual solicitor noted that the Act requires the LSB to 'assist' not 'drive' and questioned whether the draft Plan suggested that the LSB was 'casting around for what to do next'. The Law Society prefaced its detailed comments by stating that the LSB 'is intended to have a supervisory, rather than a front-line role'. It questioned whether the LSB, in emphasising the need to consider 'the skills, distribution and make-up of the legal sector' was incorrectly assuming the remit of an economic regulator rather than the more limited role of an oversight regulator.
- 18. The Law Society, Bar Council and BSB all, to varying degrees, argued that the decision on how best to regulate individual professions should be left in the

hands of frontline regulators to do as they believe is appropriate, rather than in a single way prescribed by the LSB. The BSB went further in laying out their analysis of the LSB's duty in S.4 of the Act in which they stated their view that S.4 obligates the LSB to assist ARs if they ask for help or if a need is identified by the LSB and the ARs agree that assistance or action is necessary. As such, the BSB argued, the LSB should be acting only where ARs identify and agree that they require assistance and/or where the LSB identifies that unreasonable acts or omissions by ARs are adversely affecting the regulatory objectives. They therefore suggested that the draft Plan was not consistent with a limited oversight role and risked taking the initiative away from ARs. The Bar Council similarly suggested that the LSB was taking a 'rather broad' interpretation of S.4 of the Act.

19. Response – [We will finalise this response section in light of discussion at the Board, noting that the regulatory objectives to further consumer interest and promote competition, shared with many competition and economic regulators, inevitably mean that we have to give weight to market dynamics in decision-making. But that this does not remotely imply that our interventions would follow an economic regulator's toolkit in relation, for example, to price controls.]

Whether the LSB is delivering on its commitments to be proportionate, work in partnership and not duplicate work of Approved Regulators.

- 20. This theme also emerged in 2010/11.
- 21. The Law Society, Bar Council and BSB all cautioned that the LSB's work programme places an additional indirect cost on ARs ie to cope with LSB information requests, respond to consultations etc. The Law Society argued that, on research, the LSB should not be duplicating or usurping the role of frontline regulators: the LSB should be pooling and collating research rather than commissioning primary research itself. Specifically it argued that proposing £900,000 research spend over the coming three years was an indicator that the LSB was in danger of duplicating the work of others and / or expanding its remit. The Legal Services Commission (LSC) did however support the LSB's aim of improving the evidence base across the legal services sector and recommended that the LSB urge ARs to undertake research.
- 22. Both the Bar Council and BSB, to varying degrees, criticised the LSB for what they saw as either a lack of willingness to listen or lack of understanding of the operation of the Bar. Specifically, the Bar Council cited instances around QAA, referral fees, chambers complaints handling and equality and diversity issues some of which were also raised by the BSB where the LSB's alleged lack of understanding 'resulted in time-consuming remedial work' from the ARs.
- 23. **Response** The LSB has set out clearly its approach to regulation in the draft Plan and indeed in all previous plans. It remains committed to better regulation principles, partnership working and avoiding duplication.
- 24. With regard to research in particular, the need to avoid duplication was precisely the reason we established our Research Strategy Group and started to develop the Knowledge Bank through the Regulatory Information Review. This latter initiative sought to identify all of the sources of data and information held by all of the ARs and others. So far, it has identified circa 500 studies. It is also why we have undertaken a variety of literature reviews, so that we understand the extent of available evidence before commissioning.

- 25. Throughout this, we have been surprised and somewhat disappointed by: a) the inability of some ARs to tell us of their forward research programme (in the majority of cases because there is no research programme to speak of); b) the lack of research evidence held across ARs about either their regulated communities or the consumers who use them; and c) the seeming willingness of some ARs to undertake regulation without substantive data or evidence on which to base decisions. We have also seen little or no evidence of any systematic programmes of engagement with the academic communities, within law, business and social sciences schools nationally and internationally, who focus on researching the legal services market, legal regulation and the sociology of legal professions.
- 26. We reiterate our commitment to partnership working and avoidance of duplication but this does not mean that we will be willing to abdicate responsibility to urgently filling important evidence gaps in the face of inertia.

Comments on resources and future planning

- 27. Three respondents referred to the LSB's proposed resource levels and two respondents made reference to the LSB's plans.
- 28. On proposed resource levels The Law Society noted that, whilst the LSB proposes to maintain its budget at 2010/11 levels, it should be looking to reduce its costs now that the Internal Governance Rules (IGRs) have been made. It made specific reference to the LSB's plans for the next three years that show that £900,000 in total is due to be committed to research. This was felt to imply duplication and/or expansion of remit. An individual solicitor also suggested that the LSB should be considering its role over the medium to long term during the latter part of this Plan year.
- 29. The Law Society also commented on funding of legal actions to which the LSB is party. It recommended that Government should fund any legal action where the LSB was found to have misused its powers noting that it would not be fair for any AR to do so.
- 30. The BSB sought more information on how the LSB demonstrates 'value for money' and queried how transparency on where funds were spent was communicated to levy-payers.
- 31. The Bar Council stated that, whilst the proposed budget appeared on the face of it not to be unreasonable, in the current public sector climate they would expect to see some evidence of the how the LSB was considering how to restructure its activities to reduce costs. In addition, they highlighted three areas of concern: LSB becoming a Licensing Authority (LA); the hidden costs of LSB's functions on the regulated community; and LSB staff costs.
- 32. Regarding LSB LA costs, the Bar Council suggested that it would expect the LSB to refer to the potential costs of becoming an LA as part of an effective risk management strategy for ABS. The BSB also shared concerns raised over the impact of direct LA costs. Regarding the hidden costs of regulation, the Bar Council noted that every LSB initiative places a degree of cost on ARs over and above their own planned activity. They suggested that ARs should have some input into the development of the LSB's Business Plan at a much earlier stage to ensure that the costs of planned activities are reasonable and proportionate. On staff costs, they expressed surprise that costs were expected to rise over the next

- three years. It suggested review might look at undertaking fewer activities, reprioritising planned activities or by looking to the regulated community to carry out functions in a 'Big Society' model.
- 33. **Response** 2011/12 will only be the LSB's second year of full operation. We only attained near to our full staffing complement in May 2010 (we have not recruited to one post) and we only acquired statutory powers in January 2010. We will certainly be looking to review our model of operation but at present, we only have one full year of experience to reflect upon. As much as our own mode of operating we need to see more clearly how the ARs will respond to the new regulatory environment and the extent to which greater or lesser degrees of active oversight are required. In the meantime, we have stripped our support functions costs to a minimum, using competitively priced outsourcing arrangements wherever possible to minimum operating costs. This will be the second year of a self-imposed pay freeze on all LSB colleagues.
- 34. With regard to the indirect costs of LSB activity, we recognize that there will always be a trade-off between imposing direct costs on ARs by undertaking work directly ourselves and thus recouping costs through the levy or by generating indirect costs by having work done directly by ARs themselves. It seems to us that the latter is more preferable for a number of reasons. Firstly, it fits more appropriately with the role of an oversight regulator to see the bulk of regulatory activity undertaken by the frontline regulators and secondly, frontline regulators should be able to complete work in more cost-efficient ways because of their familiarity with the subject matter.
- 35. That said, we agree that we must be cognisant of the impact of our work on all who need to play a part and are always willing to discuss ways of minimising costs.
- 36. [TBC Costs of direct licensing: Content to be prepared pending developments.]
- 37. As regards value for money, the MoJ will be undertaking its first review of the LSB in January 2012 which will include value for money considerations. Participating in benchmarking surveys by HM Treasury and MoJ the LSB compares very favourably with other organisations. We were challenged on some of our costs initially as these seemed 'too low' but were actually correct. However, as with other small organisations, our results have been excluded from publication in summary report "OEP (Operational Efficiency) Back Office Benchmarking 2009/10" issued by the Cabinet Office's Efficiency Reform group. We also publish our finance report to the Board with other board papers on our website and we are subject to detailed audit scrutiny from both the NAO and KPMG, our internal auditors.
- 38. On the funding of legal costs, whilst we can understand the comments from the Law Society, this approach is necessitated by the provisions of the Act, which requires all costs of the LSB's operations to be recovered through the levy. It is also worth nothing that this model is also applied by other regulators funded by a levy. It would be up to Government to determine whether they would fund these costs out of public monies.

Comments on LSB's stance on wider public policy issues

- 39. As in 2010/11, the Bar Council again expressed surprise that the LSB did not take a public stance on the Government's proposals in relation to legal aid funding. It also felt that the LSB should have had more public engagement in the reform of civil litigation costs and funding debates. It suggested that if LSB were serious about 'demonstrating its fidelity to the regulatory objectives' we would demonstrate our independence by entering the debate. They 'look forward' to our final Business Plan containing our response to the proposed legal aid reforms bearing in mind their impact on the environment in which the regulated community will be operating.
- 40. Response [To be completed post Board discussion. Text from 2010/11 response follows: Our position on this matter remains as in 2010/11 where we reserved the right to comment on the role of a competitive market in driving innovation and better value for legal aid but are unlikely to comment on pay rates of legal aid lawyers].

Comments on specific aspects of the draft Business Plan

41. A number of comments related to specific aspects of the draft Plan and these are summarised below.

Plan title - "putting consumers and the public at the heart of regulation"

- 42. The LSC agreed with the LSB's approach of embedding consumer and public interests across the full draft Plan rather than a stand-alone workstream. They suggested that in future years, the Plan could be improved if each workstream made explicit how activity would contribute to that objective.
- 43. The BSB expressed concern about this approach and argued that by seemingly equating the public and consumer interest objectives and then 'prioritising' them by having them underpin the full Plan, the LSB risked producing results at odds with the Act. That is, by a seeming focus on the 'consumer' and 'public interest' objectives, the LSB risked making decision that inadequately weighed in the balance all of the other regulatory objectives eg rule of law.
- 44. Response The introduction to the draft Plan explained that, whilst the majority of the workstreams remained consistent with previous years, an exception was the deletion of a specific workstream on consumer and public interests. We explained that this did not diminish its importance but recognised that, to some degree, all of our work contained this dimension. To reinforce this, and to reflect the aspirations of the legal services reform programme, we signalled our continuing commitment to re-balancing regulation by entitling our Plan "Putting consumer and public interests at the heart of legal services regulation".
- 45. This does not equate to our 'prioritising' any particular regulatory objectives or creating some kind of 'hybrid' out of two objectives. As this and our previous Plans make clear, our starting point in regulation is the Act and the full range of regulatory objectives. In our decision-making, we will always need to balance them in the particular circumstances of the issue that is under consideration because no single course of action is likely to deliver each objective.

Section 1: The regulatory context

- 46. IPS recognised that the LSB would be maintaining a focus on three core priorities: independence in regulation; better consumer redress; and opening up the market.
- 47. Evaluating LSB performance IPS stated that it agreed with the approach the LSB would be taking to evaluating its overall performance but noted that it would need further detail before being able to comment on the approach proposed for reviewing the effectiveness of regulatory independence. IPS also welcomed the LSB's proposal to find ways to link its activities to changes in the legal services market experienced by consumers.
- 48. The BSB requested greater detail on how overall performance is to be measured and communicated. It suggested that this was an area where the LSB could provide leadership and assistance to the AR and noted that would welcome additional activity by the LSB. It suggested that the Plan did not seem to contemplate any overarching or overall evaluation of performance.
- 49. Response The LSB has proposed a three-pronged evaluation framework. In addition to specific operational performance indicators set-out in the Plan eg around performance in approving changes to regulatory arrangements and applications, the LSB will also undertake implementation reviews to assess whether regulatory interventions have delivered anticipated outcomes. The LSB has also, in a document published separately set out its proposed evaluation framework for long-term market change. An earlier version of this document was the subject of discussion at the three stakeholder workshops where the overall approach was broadly welcomed. The final proposals, however, are significantly more detailed in terms of the key data to be tracked and the signalled intention of instituting major triennial market reviews.

Section 2A: Developing regulatory excellence

- 50. Four pillars of regulation The LSC suggested that the four pillars be re-cast to show how each contributes to protecting the interests of consumers. They commented that they agreed that regulation must be assessed on how well it delivers outcomes and that it would therefore be critical for ARs to understand the outcomes they were seeking to achieve.
- 51. The Law Society suggested that the LSB did not need to introduce 'four pillars of regulation' and disagreed with the appropriateness of having an outcomes-driven approach to regulation querying what the LSB meant by this phrase. They suggested that it would be perfectly possible for an AR to meet its obligations under the Act by adopting alternative regulatory approaches. This point was echoed by the BSB and, to a degree, The Bar Council. Conversely, IPS welcomed outcomes focused regulation and noted that their code has always been of that nature.
- 52. The BSB suggested that the second pillar, understanding risk, should relate to an understanding of all risks not simply risks to consumers arising from legal practice. IPS cautioned that the fourth pillar, compliance and enforcement, would need to recognise the implications for individual ARs arising from the way they were set-up. The BSB suggested that the fourth pillar merged compliance and enforcement in an unsatisfactory way, preferring instead to see a focus on compliance activities delivering preferred outcomes with enforcement being the

- option if compliance does not deliver the desired result. They commented that they foresaw practical difficulties if the LSB "expects non-compliance to translate into enforcement action".
- 53. **Response** We recognise there is a need for more debate and discussion on this topic. We will be issuing a discussion paper shortly on this area, which will allow detailed consideration of the points raised in response to the proposal in the draft Business Plan 2011/12.
- 54. Regulatory scrutiny exercises including views on priority areas for investigation. The Law Society stressed that it would be important that the LSB did not carry out reviews without a clear sense of the benefits that they would deliver so as not to place a disproportionate burden on frontline regulators. The BSB suggested that the scope of reviews should be widened to consider areas where there might be risks to objectives other than the consumer and/or public interest and asked that their milestones be included in the milestone annex. The LSC asked that the results of scrutiny exercises be made available to consumers, the regulated community and procurers of legal services.
- 55. Response The draft Plan explained that the areas proposed for scrutiny exercises was indicative and asked for views for prioritisation. As such, milestones were not plotted as no decision had been reached on which exercises to undertake. The LSB agrees that the results of any review must be made public. And it agrees that reviews should only be undertaken where there appears to be risk of whatever kind that needs to be addressed. However, it considers it both unrealistic and potentially misleading to assume that all potential benefits can be identified before work has been undertaken. It also considers that the focus should be on the costs and benefits to the actual and potential users of legal service, with the impact on Approved regulators, whilst a legitimate issue, rightly being of secondary importance.
- 56. Disciplinary rules, enforcement and appeals IPS commented that their process might not align with other ARs' because of the non-statutory nature of their set-up. The Law Society rejected any suggestion that there should be a 'greater alignment of processes'. The BSB requested further detail about such a review and pointed out that their own arrangements had been the subject of significant change over recent years. They suggested that it might be prudent to complete the LSB's proposed work on first-tier complaints handling before commencing a review into disciplinary arrangements.
- 57. Response [Whether and how far we undertake this review in 2011/12 will depend on the outcome of debate on appeals mechanisms in ABS. The Executive's starting position is that there is some merit in delaying a full review of disciplinary mechanisms until late 2011/12 or early 2012/13, but the ABS angle may force a review of appeals' processes to be conducted on a faster timetable with implementation of any identified changes likewise potentially accelerated.]
- 58. Referral fees The BSB expressed support for the LSB's active involvement in investigating referral fees and encouraged the LSB to consider 'intra-market' activity such as the interactions between solicitors and barristers. It also considered that the work should be extended to consider how such fees might impact upon or potentially distort the post-ABS market.
- 59. Response The LSB issued a discussion document on referral arrangements in September 2010. We will be publishing our response to the discussion this

- generated in Quarter One of 2011/12. This will outline the next steps we intend to take on this matter.
- 60. **Conveyancing** IPS stated that it recognises conveyancing as a high-risk area and suggested that it should be investigated provided there is evidence that it is causing the highest consumer detriment. The BSB commented that it was not likely to have much involvement in an examination of conveyancing.
- 61. Response We expect to issue a call for evidence to help establish the need and likely scope of any more detailed review into this area in the first six months of 2011/12.
- 62. **Smaller approved regulators** the BSB commented that it was not likely to have much involvement in an examination of conveyancing. No other comments were received.
- 63. Response We will be publishing a study into the challenges facing smaller ARs in Quarter One of 2011/12. In the light of the outcome of debate on the results of this study, we will consider whether and how we need to adjust our regulatory approach to smaller ARs. In many respects, this is work that will be factored across our programme of activity rather than being the focus of a specific review exercise.
- 64. Immigration IPS advised that it would require more details of the LSB's plans in this area before being able to comment. The BSB expressed support for a review into this area bearing in mind the transfer of responsibility to LSB. The LSC asked that the LSB looked closely at how the protection given to immigration clients, especially in non-solicitor organisations, can be improved citing the difficulties experiences following the collapse of Refugee and Migrant Justice.
- 65. Response As the LSB will be taking on responsibilities in this area, we will be reviewing activity throughout 2011/12. It is likely that we will not be in a position until late 2011/12 to understand the extent to which a specific review exercise is needed.
- 66. Additional areas for scrutiny exercises The LSC suggested that the LSB should consider investigating competence of services in areas such as family law, which might include consideration of quality assurance and the roles of regulatory and representative functions. They also suggested that the LSB might monitor ARs oversight of practitioners who provide Welsh language services and to ensure that the needs of Welsh clients are being addressed.
- 67. The BSB suggested that the LSB might usefully look to develop a programme of work around increasing public understanding of citizen's legal rights and duties noting that it was a difficult area for ARs and the LSB's unique central position would be helpful.
- 68. Response We agree that all three of this areas have merit. With regard to additional reviews on different areas of law, however, we do not have any current plans to extend our investigations in 2011/12 but will of course be considering the implications of our and the Consumer Panel's work on quality assurance across the entire legal services sector. We will also revisit the need for any specific regulatory initiatives in both areas of law and legal services once we have the results of our market segmentation research.
- 69. On the question of services provided in Wales and in Welsh, we will, over the next 12 months, be looking to work with the Consumer Panel as they start to see

the results of their tracker survey, which has booster samples for Wales. We will continue to seek the views of Welsh stakeholders, including the National Assembly for Wales, on our work. We will also continue to comply with our responsibilities under the Welsh Language Act 1993 and any future duties as they arise.

70. On public legal education, there is no question that this is a complex and wide-ranging area that is difficult for any one AR to tackle individually. We agree that this is an area where the LSB could usefully co-ordinate initiatives with ARs, and other actors in this field, to develop a cross-sector approach. We will consider this as an area of work for 2012/13 onwards.

Section 2B: Developing our evidence-base

- 71. The LSC urged the LSB to encourage ARs to undertake relevant research and strongly supported the LSB's aim to increase the range of quality of information available about the market. They welcomed the research already undertaken by the Legal Services Consumer Panel.
- 72. The Law Society expressed concern that the LSB appeared to be leading research into the legal services sector rather than pooling and reviewing the research of ARs. They commented that the LSB's desire to map out the market might lead us to go beyond the boundaries or our oversight role.
- 73. Response Response contained within paras 23 26 above.

Section 3A: Ensuring effective redress for consumers

- 74. The BSB suggested that satisfaction ratings should be sought for both complainants and barristers when considering the performance of the Legal Ombudsman (LeO). It also offered to work with LSB to ensure that the proposed research into consumers' experience of first-tier complaints handling adequately captured information relating to the Bar.
- 75. IPS cautioned that it received so few complaints that any data extracted was unlikely to be useful but that it would embrace the LSB scheme as far as it could.
- 76. **Response** We do expect the data from LeO on satisfaction ratings to include data on provider satisfaction as well as complainant satisfaction. We welcome the BSB's offer of assistance with regard to the research.

Section 3B: Widening access to the legal services market

- 77. IPS remarked that ILEX was working on an application to become a LA and that IPS was committed to involvement in this area. Both the LSC and Law Society reiterated their support for widening access to the market subject to appropriate regulation. LCS and IPS also welcomed moves to address the position of special bodies.
- 78.LSC urged the LSB to proceed with care and to continue to research the area to understand the impact of developments. The BSB suggested that issues such as financial risk to clients and conflicts of interests should also be researched.
- 79. The Law Society urged caution around the timetable for ABS implementation, noting that the LSB should respect ARs desire to 'get things right' rather than to meet an arbitrary timetable.
- 80. The BSB suggested that the LSB should acknowledge that some areas of the market were already working well and were open to change.

- 81. [TBC: Response Content to be prepared pending ABS developments]

 Section 3C: Securing independent regulation
- 82.IPS stated that it would embrace the new approach to be taken to the IGR assessment. The LSC said that it was pleased that the LSB would now be looking at independence in practice rather than simply structural matters, noting that independent regulation is key to public confidence.
- 83. The Law Society doubted whether it was proportionate for the LSB to expect ARs to submit a dual self-certificate each year now that the IGRs have been agreed. They suggested that the LSB would hear soon enough if there was any threat to independence in practice.
- 84. Response The LSB notes The Law Society's view but maintains that it is too early to judge whether new governance structures are yet operating as well in practice as they are on paper. The central importance of independence to consumer, public and professional confidence in regulation argues for a sustained focus. Our approach in focussing on areas of outstanding concern from the 2010 exercise, rather than a complete rerunning of the exercise, is a sign of our determination to maintain this focus, whilst ensuring that interventions are proportionate.

Section 3D: Developing a changing workforce for a changing market

- 85. Education and training LSC welcomed the proposed review into education and training (now being led by the IPS, BSB and SRA). They pointed out there is currently very little information about post-qualification quality assurance outside the field of legal aid. The Law Society expressed its support for the SRA in carrying out this work and cautioned that the LSB must ensure that any monitoring of AR activity in this area should be proportionate. It noted that it was for ARs to determine how best to meet expected standards.
- 86. The Bar Council shared this view, suggesting that the LSB's interpretation of the relevant regulatory objective has led it into an area more properly the domain of the BSB. It suggested that the role of the LSB was to 'direct and monitor' ARs work, not to undertake it directly. As such, any required research should be the responsibility of the AR. The Bar Council also pointed out that the BSB had undertaken a root and branch review of training for the Bar over previous years. It urged the LSB to use research already completed by the Bar rather than to commission more.
- 87. Both the Law Society and Bar Council made reference to the draft Plan's reference to the current mismatch of students and practicing opportunities available. The Law Society said that this situation might not be ongoing whilst the Bar Council said that any perceived oversupply falls to the remit of the BSB not the LSB.
- 88. The LSC welcomed the clear timetable set out for QAA in criminal law and reiterated its support for such a scheme.
- 89. The BSB noted that the Plan did not contain a timetable for consultation or discussion of 'the key principles for education and training'.
- 90. **Response** It is worth pointing out that the SRA, BSB and IPS have been working to develop their approach to the review of education and training during the life of the draft Plan consultation which has altered the approach that the LSB

- intends to take. The review is much more clearly owned by the ARs than the drafting of the draft Plan implies and this will be adjusted.
- 91. With regards to research, where the LSB perceives a need for research to inform its oversight activity the LSB will always assess the quality and quantity of data already available to it.
- 92. The question of whether or not consult on 'key principles' will be considered as part of the development of this work programme. However, the LSB notes that it has promulgated such principles in the past, for example in relation to QAA, as a means of giving guidance to ARs on how it would approach evaluation of proposals. It does not believe that principles promulgated for such limited purposes necessarily call for full public consultation.
- 93. Diversity and social mobility An individual solicitor expressed a concern that the LSB may have already made up its mind about the answer before the investigation by having a 'strong initial view'. He cautioned that the LSB should obtain the evidence and consider what it suggests rather than making initial assumptions He also questioned whether it necessarily followed that consumers would have greater confidence in rule of law and access to justice because of greater diversity.
- 94. The BSB rejected one of the medium-term outcomes highlighted by the LSB as resulting from its education and training work, namely that the legal workforce should go above and beyond its statutory objectives with regard to overcoming discrimination and disadvantage. They also suggested that the LSB might wish to consider appointing its own specialist equality and diversity advisors to amplify its contribution to its cross-sector work. Whilst it recognised the usefulness of a cohort study it remarked on the expense usually associated with such an initiative.
- 95. The Bar Council expressed regret that the LSB appeared not to understand the full range of initiatives that the Bar both led and contributed to in the area of social mobility. It alerted the LSB to work that its new Research Section is doing in gathering data and analysis on the demographics of the profession. In doing so, it reinforced points referred to elsewhere in this summary that the LSB should consult with ARs and professional bodies before commissioning research that may duplicate that already underway. It questioned whether it was appropriate for the LSB to prescribe to ARs exactly how to promote transparency and noted that there may be alternative, better ways for the Bar in particular.
- 96. Response The LSB regrets any inference that its mind is made up on any particular matter: we do believe that having a strong initial view or hypothesis to be tested is not inconsistent with keeping an open mind. We will clarify the drafting regarding statutory objectives picked up by the BSB; the intention was to remind readers that, in addition to statutory duties under equalities legislation, ARs have an additional duty by virtue of the regulatory objectives to promote diversity in the profession.
- 97. The LSB acknowledges the efforts being made by the Bar Council and looks forward to seeing evaluation of the outcomes, so that the relative success of different interventions can be reflected in plans to make further progress.

Section 3E: Improving access to justice; rationalising the scope of regulation

- 98.IPS, CLSB and LSC stated that they welcomed the initiatives to look at the scope of reservation and regulation. The Law Society also welcomed the initiative, particularly the LSB's investigation of how best to regulate will-writing. The BSB noted that the work looked to be significant but felt that there was insufficient information for it to be able to make an assessment. It noted that the need to consider all regulatory objectives must be built in to any such framework.
- 99. The Law Society stated that it believed the LSB's approach to access to justice was flawed. It cautioned that the LSB's focus on data collection about the market should not be a substitute for ensuring in ABS that LAs are aware of possible risks and have plans to mitigate them. After-the-event research would be inadequate.
- 100. Response In developing the framework the LSB will be entering into full consultation and will ensure that the full range of regulatory objectives are considered. As regards, access to justice implications of ABS, the LSB will continue to work with Approved Regulators to ensure that these questions are considered fully as ABS develops. We stress, however, that it will never be possible to predict with perfect certainty the effects of market developments what is important is that risks are anticipated and mitigated for as far as is possible and that swift and robust action is taken should any evidence of detriment emerge. Likewise, we continue to believe that considering access to justice should not be reduced to considerations of the viability of any individual law firm, or indeed classes of law firm. What is crucial is the ability of consumers to access the advice they need in a cost-effective way at the time that they need it.

Budget and governance

101. Comments about the LSB resource level have been addressed above. No respondent made any comment on our governance arrangements or the proposed KPIs for either regulatory decision-making, finance process performance or Freedom of Information and Data Protection Act performance.

15.03.11

List of respondents and workshop attendees

Written response received from:

John Weaver (solicitor)
Costs Lawyer Standards Board
Legal Services Commission
ILEX Professional Standards
The Law Society
Bar Standards Board
The Bar Council
Justices Clerks Society (acknowledgement only – no comments)

Workshop attendees:

John Flood (University of Westminster) The Law Society Legal Services Research Centre Advice Services Alliance Association of Women Solicitors Legal Services Consumer Panel Stephen Mayson (College of Law) Society of Willwriters The Bar Council Lynne Margaret Livesey Catherine Waddams (University of East Anglia) Morten Havid (University of East Anglia) Solicitors Regulation Authority Cosmo Graham (University of Leicester) Sara Chandler (College of Law) Institute of Paralegals The Law Society Nigel Duncan (City University) Intellectual Property Regulation Board Inner Temple Bar Standards Board Ministry of Justice

LEGAL SERVICES BOARD

To: Legal Services Board

Date of Meeting: 28 March 2011 Item: Paper (11) 21 b

Proposed budget for 2011/12 Executive Summary

Recommendation(s)

The Board is invited to agree the proposed budget of £4,931k, subject to formal MoJ approval.

Background / context

 The Board discussed the draft Business Plan and budget for 2011/12 at its meeting on 30 November 2010. The draft Plan was published for consultation on 8 December 2010 and the consultation closed on 8 March 2011. The Audit and Risk Committee ('ARC') reviewed the budget proposal at its meeting on 28 February 2011 and recommended that it be put to the Board for approval.

Proposed annual budget

- We are recommending a total budget of £4,931k. This figure is level in cash terms to the current budget for 2010/11 and represents some £80k reduction on the budget we forecast for 2011/12 in our 2010/11 Business Plan.
- This total figure masks additional work that we will be undertaking associated with the commencement of Schedule 18. Figures provided by OISC suggest that this would equate to c.£120k. Thus, a level cash budget proposal of £4,931k represents approximately a 5% reduction on the predicted budget.
- Annex A shows the proposed operational budget and Annex B a cash flow forecast for 2011/12.

Budget assumptions

- 5. We know that based on the current staffing complement, approximately 86% of the planned running budget of LSB will be made up of "fixed" costs (Board, OLC Board, staffing, accommodation, depreciation, outsourced services) and that the remaining 14% will be accounted for by research, consultancy support and contracted out services, and office running costs etc. This 14% of costs will be determined largely by the activities that LSB will want to undertake in the 2010/11 year and will relate directly to the level of planned activity.
- 6. We have assumed a freeze on overall salary-related increases for 2011/12.
- 7. We will absorb the planned 1% increase for employers' National Insurance contributions from 1 April 2011 within the existing staffing budget.
- 8. We are not proposing any change to our approved staffing establishment, which remains at 34 posts.

- The budget for the Board is based on eight members in addition to the Chairman and Chief Executive.
- 10. We will absorb all the increases on non-pay expenditure headings, including for increased levels of activity and the contractual uplifts in the Service Level Agreements with the Competition Commission for the provision of IT, Finance and Facilities support.
- 11. From 1 April 2011, we will undertake additional work in the form of oversight regulation of immigration advisers, who fall within the regulatory framework of existing Approved Regulators. This is currently undertaken by OISC at a cost of approximately £120k per annum. We have taken no account of resourcing the planning of any wider transfer of OISC work, should such a requirement materialise.

Notes to the budget headings

12. Staffing:

a) This is based on 100% of posts filled throughout the period.

b) The staffing budget is currently made up of:

Policy (Strategy, Research, Regulatory) 76% Legal Support Team 11% Corporate Support¹ 13%

13. We have deliberately not sought to cost activity by project. We are a relatively small organisation and the effort and costs of trying to be more sophisticated fall far short of any benefits that could be derived from this. Although workable estimates could be produced, precise areas of staff deployment will be highly variable due to factors such as the level of cooperation obtained from stakeholders, the quality or otherwise of submissions under-pinning the 'business as usual' agenda and the need to divert into reactive 'enforcement' activities. There is also a high level of uncertainty about establishing in advance the extent to which the time of Corporate Support staff will be split between 'pure' corporate activity and identifiable 'project/policy' contributions. Measuring this precisely during the course of the year would be an unnecessary administrative burden. However, following discussion at ARC, we have made an estimate of how their planned time would be proportioned.

14. Accommodation:

- a) The rateable value of our office increased by 82.1% from £163,000 to £297,500 from 1 April 2010. Business rates increased by 26% from 1 April 2010 based on the new 1 April 2008 valuation of business property. We are appealing against this new valuation but it may be several more months before the appeal is considered. Any changes because of a successful appeal will be backdated to 1 April 2010.
- b) In addition, Victoria House is within the Business Improvement District (BID) Levy area of In Holborn – now re-branded as In Midtown – and is subject to a 1% surcharge.

¹ Proportion of Board Secretary, Finance and Services, Corporate and Public Affairs support.

- c) The Mayor of London also surcharges all businesses in London with a rateable value of more than £50k an additional 2% surcharge to help to pay for Crossrail.
- d) The rental amount is fixed until November 2013. This heading also includes utilities and Landlord service charges. The new owners of Victoria House are currently commissioning studies of the backlog maintenance and major upgrades / replacement of systems that are needed. We have very little influence over these costs and have to pay whatever is determined.
- 15. **IT/Finance/Facilities/HR:** This is in line with the activities agreed and includes HR as an outsourced service now instead of being shown under staff costs.
- 16. Research Costs: This comprises the bulk of our discretionary spend.
- Office Costs: This comprises the general office overhead costs stationery, licences, travel, telephony, postage, media subscriptions, publishing costs and website, catering, etc.
- 18. **LSB Board:** This is based on eight members in addition to the Chairman and Chief Executive and the frequency of meetings as agreed by the Board.
- Legal Reference and Support: This is based on subscriptions to legal databases and support.
- 20. **Contracted Out Services:** This includes internal and external audit, pensions and investment advice and general consultancy support.
- 21. Consumer Panel: This comprises the costs of the Panel.
- 22. **Depreciation charges:** These are the costs of assets that we have purchased which are charged to the accounts over their useful life.
- 23. **OLC Board Costs:** These are the fees paid to the OLC's Chair and Board and include travel expenses.
- 24. Judicial Reviews: We have deliberately not made any provision for funding judicial review actions. MoJ has indicated that it will guarantee our cashflow in the event of the need to defend ourselves against such actions. The costs of these would be recouped from the levy.

Allocation of costs

- 26. At its meeting on 11 October, ARC requested an indication of how the budget was spread across LSB's work programme. As Members will know, we operate a matrix style of working on projects, so one colleague may spend the majority of their time working on their main project, but will have additional roles supporting others. Board members saw this breakdown at their meeting in November 2010 but ARC asked that it be included again in this paper.
- 27. It is impossible to assess how much may be spent working to support each regulatory objective; but we can make an informed analysis of the overall proportion of time and, by using their relative position within the organisation (SMT, Project Manager, Associate), spend on each of the work streams for 2011/12.

- 28. Applying this same calculation to corporate overheads (including operational colleagues and Board Members), we can determine a rough proportion of overall spend on each work stream.
- 29. These figures must be taken for what they are an indication of proportions only, and not an accurate assessment of how much is actually spent on each work stream.

Work Stream	%	£
Developing regulatory excellence	30%	1,479
Developing our evidence base	17%	838
Ensuring effective redress for consumers	9%	444
Widening access to the legal services market	22%	1,085
Securing independent regulation	5%	247
Developing a changing workforce for a changing market		444
Improving access to justice: rationalising the scope of regulation	8%	394
Total	100%	4,931

07.03.2011